UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

COUNCIL

22 January 2001

(2.15 pm to 3.45 pm)

MINUTES
Present:
The Rt Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara, Professor Sanders, Professor Sherer), Professor Busfield, Miss Clarke, Mr Glossop, Mrs Gould, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Mr Hughes, Professor Lahiri, Professor Lubbock, Professor McCormack, Professor Meddis, Sir Robin Mountfield, Mrs Parr, Professor Scott, Professor Smith, Dr Steel, Professor Tsang, Professor Turner, the President of the Students' Union (Miss Oldham) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Fielding).

By invitation:
Mr Hewlett, Ms Manning-Press and Mr Sansom.

In attendance:
The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Director of Estate Management, the Director of External Relations, the Director of Information Systems, the Academic Registrar, the Planning Officer and the Council and Court Officer.

SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS


CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 1/01

The Chair outlined the new form of agenda as agreed by Council at its last meeting in October (C.M.332/00 refers).  There were three main innovations:

· the Vice-Chancellor’s report had been circulated in advance;

· only major financial items, such as the outturn for last year, or those requiring Council approval, would be starred;

· the main discussion items would be preceded by brief presentations setting out the points for discussion and consideration.

 2/01

The intention was that the first two of these innovations would allow sufficient time for the third without unduly extending the length of Council meetings.  Comments on the new arrangements were welcome.

 3/01

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Mr Burrow, Mr Lewis, Mr Melville-Ross and Mr Owen.


STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

 4/01

At the request of the Chair and members of Council, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda: 

· Item 4(b): University Quay

· Item 9: Capital Building Programme

· Item 11(d): Equal Opportunities Steering Group

· Item 13: Award of Honorary Degrees

 5/01

The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been received and noted or approved by Council as appropriate.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)
 6/01

The Minutes of the meeting held on 16 October 2000 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record. 

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Appointment of University Visitor (C.M.301/00)

 7/01

Council noted that the Privy Council had approved the appointment of the Rt Hon Lord Justice Otton as the University Visitor for a period of five years from 1 December 2000 to 30 November 2005. 

University Quay (C.M.317-322/00)

 8/01

The Director of Finance updated Council on progress on the University Quay project.  The developers had submitted the planning application in December 2000 and a decision was expected by the end of February 2001, enabling a start on the building work to be made in April 2001. A number of issues had been identified with the developers, including the VAT, stamp duty and the overall costs of the building.  These were being pursued with the developers and satisfactory outcomes were expected.  Following advertisement in the Official Journal of the European Communities, three Housing Associations and one other company had expressed an interest in the lease arrangements.  One of the Housing Associations had since dropped out and the other three bodies were due to submit their proposals by the end of January 2001.  Overall the project remained viable and it was hoped to bring a recommendation to Council at its next meeting. 


VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT

 9/01

The Vice-Chancellor introduced his report as set out in paper C/01/02, covering the following matters: 

· Announcements

· Student Recruitment for 2000/01

· Student Recruitment for 2001/02

· Funding Settlement

· Implication of the next General Election

There was further discussion as follows:

Subject Review

 10/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported that South East Essex College had been awarded a score of 22 out of 24 by the QAA for its Education provision.

Student Recruitment for 2001/02
 11/01

The Vice-Chancellor further reported that the latest application figures for Home/EU undergraduates were better but the University still had to ensure that the conversion rates from applications to firm acceptances improved.  It was also looking at ways of reducing the number of students who, having accepted places, failed to register.  Applications from overseas undergraduates continued to be buoyant, partly as a result of new degree schemes and partly through the efforts of the Overseas Relations Office.

Implications of the next General Election

 12/01

The Vice-Chancellor stressed that, when considering the University’s medium to long-term plans, the University needed to bear in mind the latest proposals from the Conservative Party relating to the provision of higher education, which amounted to privatisation.  In particular the University would need to determine whether or not it would wish to become an endowed institution, though it was hard to see how this would work unless it were also allowed to set its own levels of tuition fees.

 13/01

During discussion, Council noted that the University’s current strategy was related to the Labour Government’s plans to expand higher education largely through sub-degree provision in Further Education Colleges.  The links with South East Essex College and Writtle College and the possible development of University’s own Foundation Degrees were a response to these plans as was the planned increase in part-time local CPD provision, through the new Centre for Lifelong Learning.

Director of Finance

 14/01

Finally, the Vice-Chancellor reported that the Director of Finance would be leaving the University at the end of April 2001 to take up the post of Director of Finance at the University of Leicester.  The Vice-Chancellor paid tribute to Mr Gorringe’s outstanding contribution to the financial management of the University and his achievement in keeping the University financially solvent.  

 15/01

Council noted that the post would be advertised shortly and it was hoped to make an appointment by early July; it was intended to involve both the current and the new Treasurer in the appointment process.  There were no plans to restructure the Finance Section per se though the increasing importance of commercial activities, such as the new spin-off companies, would affect the skills required.


ANNUAL ACCOUNTS FOR 1999/00

Revenue Outturn for 1999/00
 16/01

Council considered paper C/01/03 setting out the revenue outturn for 1999/00 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 November.

 17/01

The Treasurer reported that the final outturn showed a surplus of £675k.  This compared with the original budgeted surplus of £833k approved by Council in July 1999 (C.M.213/99 refers) and with the forecast surplus of £739k reported to Council at its meeting on 3 July 2000 (C.MM.189-193/00 refer).   

 18/01

The final surplus was £158k below budget, despite improved profitability on the academic activities through higher grant and tuition fee income and lower costs, the one exception being the lack of growth in research grant and contract activity.  There had been one-off costs on administration and premises due to investment in new areas such as E-commerce and the partnership with South East Essex College and the writing-off of unsuccessful planning costs with regard to new buildings.  However, these had been offset by the benefits of an unexpected rates rebate, higher VAT recovery and the profit on the sale of off-campus houses.  Overall the year had been tight financially, with a number of major investments happening in academic and trading activities which should improve the financial position in future years.  The accounting and auditing processes had both gone well.

 19/01

During discussion, Council noted the underspend of £395k on various net academic staff savings, mainly due to vacancies.  It was explained that this figure was not unusual in that the University budgeted for the full costs of staff posts less a modest reduction for vacancy savings.  In 1999/00 there had been delays in filling a number of newly created posts which had caused the underspend to occur.  A number of vacancies had been filled since the end of the financial year on 31 July 2000, including staff planned to be in post by the Research Assessment Exercise day-of-count on 31 March 2001.  The figures for the current financial year showed that expenditure on staff was running very close to budget.

Financial Statements
 20/01

Council received the printed Financial Statements for 1999/00 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 November 2000 and circulated in draft format to members of Council in December 2000.

 21/01

Council ratified the decisions taken previously following the circulation of the draft Financial Statements which had allowed them to be submitted to the HEFCE by 31 December 2000 as required.

RESOLVED:

 22/01

(i) 
that the Financial Statements 1999/00 be signed, under delegated authority from the University Council, by the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer and the Director of Finance;

 23/01

(ii) 
that Council approve the Financial Statements for 1999/00.

Supplement to Financial Statements
 24/01

Council received the printed Supplement to the Financial Statements for 1999/00 as received by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 November 2000.
   
FINANCIAL SITUATION FOR 2000/01
 25/01

Council received paper C/01/04 and noted the latest financial situation for 2000/01 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 November 2000.

 26/01

The latest forecast was for a surplus of £1.011m which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £933k approved by Council at its meeting in July 2000 (C.MM.194-197/00 refer).  This was a reasonable situation, but was solely due to the buoyant overseas student recruitment projections and the University would be aiming for at least this level of surplus in order to help sustain its significant Capital Building Programme.  

FINANCIAL FORECASTS FOR 2001/2002
 27/01

Council received paper C/01/05 and noted the latest financial forecasts for 2001/02 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 November 2000.

 28/01

The revised forecast, which took account of the first available projections for student recruitment in October 2001, academic targets for 2001/02, and the likely impact of the ending of the efficiency cuts in Government funding for teaching and research, showed a surplus of £1.371m.  This compared with the surplus of £761k approved by Council at its meeting on 3 July 2000 (C.MM.198-201/00 refer) and reported to the HEFCE as part of the four-year forecasts for 2000/01 to 2003/04.


CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME
 29/01

Council considered paper C/01/06 setting out the latest position on the Capital Building Programme as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 November 2000.  

 30/01

A question was raised concerning the planned provision of a new launderette which, following the re-equiping of the existing launderette, had been put back to a later phase of the new Student Street in favour of offices for the Students' Union.  It was accepted that the refurbished launderette met current demand, but its location was still a cause for concern as it made the entrance to the University from the North Towers particularly unattractive.  It was explained that the Development Committee was sympathetic to the issues involved but had taken account of overall priorities in planning the Student Street.  Council noted the concerns expressed, together with a comment from the Students' Union that the issue was ultimately one of provision to serve both the north and the south sides of the campus.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 

 31/01

Council considered the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 13 December 2000 as set out in paper C/01/07.

Appointment of Dean of the School of Law
 32/01

RESOLVED:
that Mrs Jane Wright be appointed Dean of the School of Law for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004.

Appointment of Director of the Pan European Institute (PEI)
 33/01

RESOLVED:
that Mr Alistair McAuley be appointed Director of the Pan European Institute for the period 1 October 2000 to 31 July 2004.

Board of Collaborative Education
RESOLVED: 

 34/01

(i)
that the Board of Collaborative Education be established with membership and terms of reference as set out in paper C/01/07;

 35/01

(ii)
that Dr Sam Steel be appointed as Dean of Collaborative Education with immediate effect until 31 July 2003. 

Name of ESRC Data Archive

 36/01

RESOLVED:
that the ESRC Data Archive be re-named the UK Data Archive with immediate effect.

MINUTES OF COMMITTEES

STANDING COMMITTEE 
 37/01

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee held on 30 October 2000.

Appointment of Treasurer (CSC.MM.85-86/)

 38/01

RESOLVED:
that Mr Derek Lewis be nominated to Court for appointment as University Treasurer for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004.

Appointment of Pro-Chancellors (CSC.MM.87-90/00)

RESOLVED: 

 39/01

(i)
that Mr Alan Jordan be nominated to Court for reappointment as a Pro-Chancellor for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004;

 40/01

(ii)
that Mr Christopher Pertwee be nominated to Court for reappointment as a Pro-Chancellor for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004;

 41/01

(iii)
that Mr Tim Melville-Ross be nominated to Court for appointment as a Pro-Chancellor for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004.

Appointment of Chair of Council (CSC.MM.91-92/00)

 42/01

RESOLVED:
that Mr Tim Melville-Ross be appointed as Chair of Council for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004.

Appointment of Vice-Chair of Council (CSC.MM.93-94/00)

 43/01

RESOLVED:
that Mr Christopher Pertwee be appointed as Vice-Chair of Council for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004.

Membership of Development Committee for 2000/01 (CSC.MM.95-96/00)

 44/01

RESOLVED:
that Mr Alan Willis be appointed as a member of Development Committee for the period 1 January 2000 to 31 July 2004.

Membership of Council (CSC.MM.97-98/00)

RESOLVED:

 45/01

(i)
that Miss Erika Clarke be reappointed as a co-opted member of Council for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004;

 46/01

(ii)
that Mr Peter Rainbird be appointed as a co-opted member of Council for the period 1 February 2001 to 31 July 2004.

Membership of Court (CSC.MM.100-107/00)

RESOLVED: 

 47/01

(i)
that Sir Sigmund Sternberg be nominated to the Privy Council for reappointment as a member of Court for three years from 1 May 2001 to 30 April 2004;

 48/01

(ii)
that Mrs Barbara Watt be nominated to the Privy Council for reappointment as a member of Court for three years from 1 May 2001 to 30 April 2004;

 49/01

(iii)
that Her honour Judge Ludlow be nominated to the Privy Council for appointment as a member of Court for three years from 1 May 2001 to 30 April 2004.

 50/01

(iv)
that the following be reappointed as members of Court appointed by Council for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004:

· His Honour Judge Barnett, QC – Circuit Judge

· Mr John Davis – former Executive Director with Hutchison Whampoa Group; former Finance Director with Shell

· Mr James Green – surgeon

· Mr David Hart – former member of Council, University Treasurer and Pro-Chancellor

· Mr Herbert Kempe – former Sales Director with Fords

· Mr Anthony Peel – Chair of Essex County Police Committee; former member of Council

· Mr P C Sargeant, JP – local councillor

· Mr Paul Spendlove – former Mayor of Colchester

· Mr C T White-Thomson - stockbroker

 51/01

(v)
that the following be appointed as members of Court appointed by Council for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004:

· Mr Gordon Hewlett – Trustee of East 15 Acting School; observer of Council

· Mrs Elizabeth Blundell – Borough Councillor; Governor of Gilberd School

· Mrs Kate Merriweather – English language training specialist; Trustee of First Site

· Dr H Perkins – former industrial businessman and engineer

Proposal for the Award of Honorary Fellowships (CSC.MM.119-120/00)

 52/01

RESOLVED:
that the proposals for the award of Honorary Fellowships, as set out in Appendix A to the Minutes, be approved.

INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE 
 53/01

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 31 October  2000, together with the Information Systems Strategy Annual Progress Report for 1999/00 and the Information Systems Strategy January 2001.

IS Strategy: Annual Progress Report 1999/00 (ISSC.MM.54-55/00)

 54/01

RESOLVED:
that the Information Systems Strategy Annual Progress Report 1999/00, as set out in Appendix A to the Minutes, be accepted.

IS Strategy January 2001 (ISSC.MM.56-67/00)

 55/01

RESOLVED:
that the Information Systems Strategy January 2001, as set out in Appendix B to the Minutes, be approved. 

HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE
 56/01

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on 6 November 2000.

Laser Pointers (SC.MM.53-57/00)

 57/01

Council noted that the Committee had agreed a proposal no longer to require Laser Pointers to be registered subject to safeguards being in place.

Virus work (SC.MM.60-61/00)

 58/01

Council noted that some virus work had taken place without full authorisation but that at no time had members of staff or students been exposed to any risk.

Health and safety Executive (HSE) Guidance (SC.MM.63-66/00)

 59/01

Council noted that the Education Sector Advisory Committee (HSE) had issued guidance on Safety Aspects of Research in Higher Education; this had been brought to the attention of Heads of Department.

Activation of Fire Alarms (SC.MM.75-88/00)

 60/01

Council noted the high level of activation of fire alarms due to students cooking with kitchen doors open and the action which the Students' Union were taking.

Minor Explosion in the Department of Biological Sciences (SC.M.81/00)

 61/01

Council noted there had been a minor explosion in which two people had received very minor injuries. A report had been made to the HSE who had visited the University on 5 December 2000; the results of their investigation and recommendations were awaited.

EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP
 62/01

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 15 November 2000, together with the Annual Report for 1999/00.

Report on Recruitment and Promotion Procedures (EOSG.MM.66-67/00)

 63/01

RESOLVED:
that recruitment training be phased in for staff who will be regularly involved in the recruitment process, with emphasis on the importance of training for those members of staff who will be chairing interview panels.

Harassment (EOSG.M.80/00)

 64/01

In response to a question, Council noted that the incidence of harassment within the University was persistent but not very widespread and appropriate liaison was maintained with the police.  There was a problem with tracing abusive telephone calls which was being discussed with ntl, the providers of the new system in student accommodation.

Ethnic minorities

 65/01

In response to a general question about the work of the Group, Council was reassured that issues surrounding ethnic minorities on campus were regularly addressed as part of the Group’s anti-discrimination work, along with gender and disability issues.

DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
 66/01

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on 20 November 2000.

Building Sub-Committee for Building 2001 (DC.MM.91-95/00)

 67/01

RESOLVED:
that the overall scheme for Building 2001, as presented to the Committee, be approved.

FINANCE COMMITTEE (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)
 68/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 27 November 2000.

CAREERS AND EMPLOYABILITY COMMITTEE 
 69/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Careers and Employability Committee held on 7 December 2000, together with the Annual Report for 1999/00. 

AUDIT COMMITTEE
 70/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 14 December 2000, together with the Annual Report for 1999/00.


BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT AND REGIONAL OFFICE ANNUAL REPORT
 71/01

Council considered the Annual Report of the Business Development and Regional Office for 1999/00 as set out in paper C/01/09.

 72/01

Mr Bill Huston, the Director of the Business Development and Regional Office, gave a presentation on the Report, outlining the main activities of the Office.  Discussion took place on the following issues:

· the retention of IPR by the University; 

· the proposals for the Research Park; 

· the role of the Office;

· the encouragement of an entrepreneurial culture among members of academic staff.

 73/01

Council received the Annual Report of the Business Development and Regional Office for 1999/00.


AWARD OF HONORARY DEGREES
Council received and noted the report of the Joint Committee on Honorary Degrees, as set out in paper C/01/10 (Confidential), together with an oral report from the Vice-Chancellor adding a further nomination.

AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCE

 74/01

Council considered paper C/01/01 setting out proposed amendments to Ordinance 22: Constitution and Functions of Boards of Schools.  

 75/01

RESOLVED:
that the proposed amendments to Ordinance 22: Constitution and Functions of Boards of Schools, as set out in paper C/01/01, be approved with immediate effect.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

 76/01

The next meeting of Council will be held on Monday 30 April 2001 at 2.15 p.m.
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